

December 10, 2009

 A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, December 10, 2009 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, NY, 14472 at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT: 
Kevin Wright - Chair 




Bruce Peckham




Phil Mattaro




Don Thorp  




Liz Sciortino

ABSENT:
Don Irvine 

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones 

OTHERS: 
Approximately 12 residents




Edward Walsh, Chair of the PB

Minutes were taken by Lea Walsh.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:39 p.m.

VERIZON WIRELESS CELL TOWER AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING – LOT SIZE (Continued)

An application by Bell Atlantic Mobile of Rochester, L.P. d/b/a Verizon Wireless, 175 Calkins Road, Rochester, NY 14623, for an area variance at 101 Mendon Ionia Road, Mendon, NY, consisting of 4.83 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 216.04-1-3.21, located in an RS-30 zone, for an 80 foot cell tower.  The applicant will be leasing approximately 2,000 square feet, whereas Town Code states “the minimum lot size for the placement of a tower shall be four acres of land, which may be rented, leased or owned by the provider”.

VERIZON WIRELESS CELL TOWER AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING – SETBACK (Continued)

An application by Bell Atlantic Mobile of Rochester, L.P. d/b/a Verizon Wireless, 175 Calkins Road, Rochester, NY 14623, for an area variance at 101 Mendon Ionia Road, Mendon, NY, consisting of 4.83 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 216.04-1-3.21, located in an RS-30 zone, for an 80 foot cell tower with an 80 foot setback from the property line, whereas Town Code requires a 100 foot setback (height of the tower plus 20 feet).

Tom Greiner, attorney with Nixon-Peabody, appeared before the Board to represent Verizon Wireless.

Mr. Wright asked for a show of hands of the people who were not at the last meeting held by the ZBA.

Mr. Wright stated that this was a continuation of the Public Hearing, and that he wanted everyone to ask questions so that they totally understood what was being proposed.  Mr. Wright stated that once the Public Hearing was closed there would be no opportunity for additional information to come to the Board.

Mr. Greiner stated that Alex Bell was there with him in order to answer any technical questions anyone had concerning the proposed cell tower.

Mr. Greiner submitted photo booklets to the Board members and put the photos on easels so that the audience could see them.  These photographs showed the balloons at the fire department and a photo simulation of a fully loaded cell tower.  Mr. Greiner stated that they had taken these pictures with the leaves off the trees, since some of the earlier photo simulations had the leaves on.  Mr. Greiner stated that the bottom of the black balloon was the 80’ marker, and that the other red balloons were there to help to locate the black balloon and for calibration and wind purposes.

Mr. Greiner stated they had been before the Board on November 12, 2009, at which time the Board had a number of follow-up questions for them to which they had made two submissions that addressed those questions.

Mr. Greiner stated that the fully loaded tower is 80’ and that Verizon has their array at the top and then there is another wireless array and below that there are the county public safety antennae and then above the tower there are three whip antennae that belong to county public safety and the fire district. Once that is there the existing 40’ tower will come down.  Mr. Greiner supposed that another carrier could go below the county array at the 30-some foot level, but that it would be difficult as it is so low to the ground.  

Ms. Sciortino referred to photo # 26 and asked if it was possible to load the tower any more.  Mr. Greiner responded that the tower could be designed to house three wireless providers.  Mr. Greiner stated that they could also add a 10’ extension on the monopole tower.

Ms. Sciortino asked if they were able to limit the number of providers by the height of the monopole.  Mr. Greiner responded that that was correct.  A discussion followed about how many providers could be on the monopole.

Ms. Sciortino stated that this simulation has two providers on it plus the county and fire district.  Mr. Greiner responded that they would build a stronger base now in case there was a third provider needing a 10’ extension in the future.

Mr. Wright asked if the county said that they wanted space between 40’ and 60’.  Mr. Greiner responded yes, that was their request.  Mr. Wright asked if they paid Verizon a fee for the use.  Mr. Greiner responded that the policy is that public safety providers can go on the pole without paying rent.

Mr. Mattaro asked if Verizon would be compensated for someone else going on the pole.  Mr. Greiner responded that yes, they would have to pay Verizon rent.

A discussion followed on the Crown Castle site.  Mr. Bell stated that he had rejected that site because if they went there they would have to write off some areas of coverage. Mr. Bell stated that the fire department location is the best-case scenario for the proposed cell tower.

A discussion followed on different locations for the proposed cell tower and the amounts of white space, meaning the areas that would not have coverage, involved in those areas.  Mr. Greiner stated that if people were concerned about safety then they need to have a contiguous coverage.

Ms. Sciortino asked how much loss of coverage would occur by reducing the height of the tower by 10’.  Mr. Bell responded that the issue is with lower center lines.  Mr. Bell stated that accumulated ground clutter grows exponentially for RF and that going lower is detrimental to RF.

Mr. Wright asked if the reason that the towers within a certain ring had to be taller was because they can’t see into the valley.  Mr. Bell responded that that was correct.

A discussion followed on redundant coverage.

Mr. Peckham asked if the gap in coverage between Crown Castle and the Fire Department was considered to be a significant gap.  Mr. Greiner responded that it did from a legal perspective.  Mr. Greiner stated that gaps in service were addressed under the Rosenberg case.  Mr. Greiner stated that Mr. Bell was telling them that Crown Castle doesn’t solve the problem because it leaves significant gaps and doesn’t provide the dominant server that he needs to end the RF confusion.

Ms. Sciortino asked who owns Crown Castle.  Mr. Greiner responded that Crown Castle owns the tower and there is an underlying landowner, and that Sprint started that tower.  Ms. Sciortino asked if Sprint had problems with coverage.  Mr. Greiner responded that Sprint must be having a problem because if you are having an 850 MHz problem at the Crown site then a 1900 MHz problem is worse.

Mr. Thorp asked that if the town, fire district, and county were proposing to use space on the tower, if the site were moved would that have any bearing on their ability to improve their transmission and/or to use the site.  Mr. Greiner said that the fire district has stated that they have inadequacies in coverage.  Mr. Greiner then said that the question of were they to move to another location would the fire district be able to use the tower was one that he couldn’t answer and should be referred to the fire department.  

Ms. Sciortino asked who maintained the tower.  Mr. Greiner responded that Verizon maintains it, but that the fire department checks and services their antennae.

Mr. Dave Kestor, the past chief of the fire department, stated that they saw the proposed tower as a win/win proposition.  Mr. Kestor stated that the fire department has serious coverage problems, particularly in the downtown area.  Mr. Kestor stated that they are already looking at what they would do if the tower wasn’t coming, and they would have to put in a higher tower themselves because they need the coverage.  Mr. Kestor stated that the income from the proposed tower would go to reduce taxes.

Mr. Wright asked how large the budget was.  Mr. Kestor responded that it was $498,000.  Mr. Wright said that $18,000 is roughly 5% of the total and what Verizon will pay the fire district.

Mr. Wright asked if the proposed tower could be put somewhere else.  Mr. Kestor responded that it would be very difficult and more expensive for the fire district as it involves infrastructure that they would have to buy, pay for, and to maintain.  Mr. Kestor stated that their equipment requires very little maintenance.  If it were to be put at another site it would mean that someone from the fire department would have to go to the new site in order to check the equipment rather than being able to just walk out the door to look at it.

A discussion followed on the number of cell towers each town in the county had.

Mr. Wright asked if the public had any questions.

Mr. Doug Burgasser, 4 Churchside Run, stated that he didn’t border the fire hall as there is a horse pasture and then the fire hall.  Mr. Burgasser stated that he didn’t know anything about the proposed cell tower, and that he didn’t know if other people knew about it.  Mr. Burgasser stated that the reason more people weren’t at the Public Hearing was because no one knew about it.

Mr. Burgasser stated that his other concern was with the appearance of the proposed cell tower.  Mr. Burgasser stated that he worked in the real estate business and that home buyers don’t like the look of cell towers.  Mr. Burgasser said that if they were going to put it up at least they should make it look good.  Mr. Burgasser stated that cell towers affect property values.  Mr. Burgasser stated that his property will be less saleable, and if that is the case would the town lower his assessment?  Mr. Burgasser asked that the town hide the proposed tower somehow by making it look like a silo, a tree, or a church tower.

Mr. Frank Abrue, 3 Churchside Run, stated that he had an even better view of the tower than Mr. Burgasser had.  Mr. Abrue said that they had moved to Mendon for the aesthetic value and for the school district and that the proposed cell tower changes their neighborhood seriously.  Mr. Abrue asked if this was the best site when compared with the impact it will have and suggested that perhaps other sites would have less impact.  Mr. Abrue said that the proposed cell tower will have a negative impact on his property.  Mr. Abrue stated that there were potential health concerns related to the proposed tower.  Mr. Abrue stated that there is no conclusive evidence that these cell towers do not cause cancer.  Mr. Abrue stated that he did not have the resources to hire attorneys to fight this and that he hopes that the town will keep both the aesthetic and the health issues in mind when voting on the proposed cell tower.

Mr. Wright stated that he was concerned about their comments concerning how few people had heard about the proposed cell tower.  Mr. Wright stated that it was publicized in the way they are legally required to publicize it; that the Public Hearing was continued, that it was posted in the paper, and that a sign was put up.  Mr. Wright stated that there would be another Public Hearing in early January before the Planning Board.  Mr. Wright stated that the ZBA has very confined issues that they have to decide upon, none of which concerns aesthetics, but one of them is the impact on the neighborhood.

Mr. Abrue asked if there would be another public meeting concerning the aesthetics of the tower.  Mr. Jones stated that the PB has to deal with site plan approval issues and suggested that Mr. Edward Walsh, Chair of the PB, address that briefly.

Mr. Walsh stated that the PB had reviewed the Environmental Assessment Form and that they have recognized that there is a visual impact issue.  Mr. Walsh stated that public participation is a problem because the PB has not yet had a Public Hearing and so nothing has been published.  Mr. Walsh said that he had mentioned this cell tower at the Town Board meeting and that he had also called the Sentinel regarding the balloons, but missed their deadline.  Mr. Walsh stated that the neighbors were contacted, but only if they bordered on the fire district property.  Mr. Walsh said that he had called the Sentinel about this meeting and suggested that they send a reporter, but they didn’t.  Mr. Walsh said that the PB will look at the visual impact of the proposed cell tower and see what can be done to mitigate that, and that they will also look into the impact of cell towers on property values.

Mr. Burgasser said that people don’t look at the Sentinel and they don’t see the signs that have been posted near the fire department.  Mr. Burgasser said that nineteen people received letters but that he didn’t receive one because his property doesn’t border on the fire department’s property.  Mr. Burgasser asked if the town could send out a flyer regarding the proposed cell tower.  Mr. Jones responded that that would be a Town Board issue.  Mr. Walsh stated that there is an e-mail list for the town, which he would look into.

Mr. Wright stated that Rosenberg is case law that says that people have the right to have a public utility.  Mr. Jones stated that a 1993 Court of Appeals case dealt with a cell tower application in the Dobbs Ferry area.  The town had used aesthetics as a criteria, but the Court said that you can’t deny a public utility as long as they show need and reasonable diligence in picking an appropriate site.  Mr. Jones stated that Verizon is considered a public utility.

A discussion followed on health issues related to cell towers.

Mr. Greiner stated that they have worked on this project for several years and if they moved the cell tower to a different location then those neighbors would complain.

A discussion followed on other sites, stealth sites, and mitigation of the visual impact.

Mr. Abrue asked if they ever make changes to personal property to mitigate the view using visual screens or plantings.  Mr. Greiner responded that strategic plantings of a limited nature could be considered.

Mr. Jones asked if the Board wanted the percentages of impact of the preferred site versus the Crown Castle site, and how much improvement is there in coverage by using the preferred site.  Mr. Peckham stated that he would like to see that information.  Mr. Bell said that from a best case scenario the difference in coverage would be approximately 70% of the shared space.  For the worst case it would have low overlap of 25% or less.  

Mr. Walsh said that Steven Gleason at Navitech had told him that this site will be important in the future and that if the tower didn’t go there something would have to go there.  Navitech is under contract with Monroe County on a ten-year LDC arrangement to maintain County emergency and security services. 

Mr. Abrue submitted a letter to the Board, which outlined his objections to the proposed tower.

Mr. Jones asked how soon the proposed tower would be built.  Mr. Greiner stated that they would not dawdle, and that it takes 6-8 weeks to build a tower.

MOTION

Ms. Sciortino moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, to close the Public Hearing.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Mattaro-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino-aye.

Approve minutes of the November 12, 2009 meeting.
MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to accept the minutes as amended.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Mattaro-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino-aye.

Discussion

Mr. Wright stated that Mr. Jones’s comment about Rosenberg was telling and that he didn’t think that the Board could deny this application.

Mr. Jones stated that regarding safety issues they are willing to go along with a condition that the Town can be added as an additional named insured under the liability policies.  Mr. Jones stated that he would write this determination.

Mr. Wright suggested that they limit the tower to just one antenna and that could be put in as a condition.  A discussion followed on the possibility of limiting the tower just to Verizon with no other colocaters on it.  Mr. Thorp stated that if they were to deny the tower to someone else it might mean another tower would have to be put up somewhere else.  A discussion followed on colocation.  Mr. Jones stated that colocation limits the number of towers that would be put up, and he stated that our town ordinance encourages colocation in order to limit the number of towers in town.

A discussion followed concerning the income the proposed tower would generate to the fire district.  Mr. Jones stated that the fire district is a taxing authority and under rules of fire districts any money goes back to residents of the fire district.

A discussion followed on moving the tower to the Vahue property.  Mr. Jones stated that it would be a higher tower if it were moved.  Mr. Peckham said that there was no reasonable alternative from the coverage or the location standpoint.

Mr. Jones stated that they would have their decision on January 14, 2009.

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to adjourn at 10:20 p.m.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Mattaro-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino-aye.
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